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         3 November 2006

Dear Sir / Madam

Consultation on the West Berkshire Planning Strategy: Submission Document

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments to make in response to the Planning Strategy. These are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. I hope you find these comments helpful and I look forward to being kept informed of future stages in the preparation of the LDF. I would also welcome receipt of a copy of the council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely 
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Bartholomew Wren

Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Delivering New Homes and Retaining the Housing Stock

Part of Paragraph – 5.31

“2006 – 2011 The Council has concluded that new greenfield sites for housing are unlikely to be required to meet present Structure Plan allocations until the beginning of the next decade – that is until 2011. Sufficient land is estimated to be available in existing planning permissions and from expected windfall sites on previously developed sites within urban areas”.
HBF Response

The HBF consider that the approach outlined in the paragraph above does not demonstrate adequate flexibility. For this reason we consider that the document is unsound in relation to PPS12 test of soundness ix. The plan needs to mention that if there is need to revise the housing allocation in West Berkshire, either due to the South East Plan enquiry, subsequent housing market assessments or as a consequence of the annual monitoring review process. Then the provision of suitable housing land should either be brought forward for development or further sites should be identified in light of revised evidence. This would demonstrate that the plan offers the potential to accommodate revised housing delivery should the evidence exist to require this. 

In any case the HBF consider that the key date of 2011 is an arbitrary point at which greenfield sites can be released for development. It should not be a problem to release greenfield sites prior to 2011, to help prevent the plan falling into deficit form 20013-14, as shown by figure 5.1. The phasing of housing delivery should be left to the housing market to determine. In any case the release of sites ahead of current timescales will not necessarily mean that they will all be built out at once. In any case this should be decided by the house building industry and its assessment of the delivery of housing in relation to supporting infrastructure requirements and market constraints. The industry understands the market best and is more responsive to it than local government. For this reason greater potential should be allowed in the supporting text to facilitate a more flexible and responsive approach to delivery.    
Paragraph – 5.33
“The South East Plan was still in preparation at the time the preferred options for this strategy were prepared. At the time of publication of this submission document the South East Plan had been submitted and set out a housing allocation for West Berkshire of 10500 homes from 2006 to 2026. It is not known whether those allocations will change following the examination of that plan. However, it is considered that the spatial strategy set out in this document allows sufficient flexibility to take account of refinements to the regional allocations provided they are not so substantial as to suggest a reconsideration of elements of the spatial strategy set out in this document. In its submission regarding the emerging South East Plan the Council has stated that the allocation of 10,500 dwellings is the maximum that can be accommodated in the District having regard to environmental and infrastructure constraints”.

HBF Response 

The document states that spatial strategy is sufficiently flexible to deal with the housing requirements for West Berkshire. However the HBF have a number of concerns to this regard. The housing numbers target set by the South East Plan, is exactly that a target. Like the requirements of previous regional policies, the housing allocations are not intended to be the limit beyond which no further housing development can be permitted. The statement that 10.500 dwellings is the maximum that West Berkshire can accommodate over the plan period is incorrect to this regard. This does not appear flexible, especially if the allocation for West Berkshire is revised upwards due to the outcome of the South East Plan enquiry. Then subsequently housing allocations for the whole of the South East are revised from 28,900 homes per year in the draft South East Plan, closer to the government's wish for 36-46,000 homes. The HBF would like the wording to the effect of taking the South East Plan allocation as a maximum ceiling to be removed from the policy. This is a sensible approach, especially in the knowledge of the serious affordability and housing availability problems within the county and region. Test of soundness ix applies here. 

Location of Offices, Industry and Distribution

Paragraph - 5.47   

“The strategy looks to the retention of land currently designated for employment use. However, it allows for change of some land from employment to other uses where it would not cause harm to the economy. Criteria to inform decisions are included in the policy. Those criteria refer to an Employment Land Assessment which will be commissioned by the Council in September 2006. The criteria seek to ensure that the right balance is struck, based on evidence, between retaining employment to meet future needs and allowing for the development of other land uses within this strategy’s focus on previously developed land”.

HBF Response 

The HBF would like this supporting paragraph or spatial policy 5 to also state that the retention of disused employment sites should be given over to suitable alternative uses. If after a suitable period of time no new employment use can be found to occupy the site. These sites should then be given over to mixed use and housing developments where the location is suitable to do so. 

Core Policy - Delivering Sustainable Developments
Sustainable Development

Paragraph - 6.17 

“Planning is not the only mechanism for delivering sustainable development. Other legislation covering such matters as pollution control and building construction have an important role. However, planning has a particular cross cutting role in influencing how developments contribute to resource and energy efficiency”.

HBF Response

The HBF are concerned about the wording of the above paragraph, as it appears to go against the grain of the guidance given in PPS12. This states,

“planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements” (PPS12, paragraph 1.8). 

The HBF strongly consider that matters of energy efficiency in relation to building design and functionality should be the sole responsibility of building regulations to determine. We acknowledge that the efficient use of land is a planning issue and the wording of the above paragraph should be revised to reflect these comments. 

Housing Provision of Affordable Housing 

Development Management Policy 5

Housing - Provision of Affordable Housing

“In order to meet the needs for affordable housing in West Berkshire a proportion of affordable homes (or a financial contribution to off site provision) will be sought from residential developments of 1 new dwelling or more. Subject to the economics of provision, the following levels of affordable housing provision will be sought:- 

A minimum of 30% from developments of 15 dwellings or more (or 0.5 hectares or more) on previously developed sites.

A minimum of 40% from all residential developments on greenfield sites.

Provision based on a graduated scale from developments of 14 dwellings or fewer”.

HBF Response

The HBF are very concerned about the impact of the above policy upon the deliverability of smaller sites, and the smaller scale house builders who often take these sites on. We strongly appeal against the decision to require affordable housing contributions from sites smaller than 15 units, until further evidence is available to support a reduced site threshold. For example the completion of a housing market assessment. The policy approach amounts to a tax upon development, which is contrary to circular 05/2005, and will not achieve the requirement of mixed and balanced communities. Widespread use of developer contributions on smaller sites could potentially result in a greater proportion of off site affordable housing provision. In the circumstances the policy should state that affordable housing contributions will only be sought on sites of 15 units or more according to the requirements of PPS3. The HBF are aware of the pressure to deliver more affordable housing but the above approach threatens the viability of development. A more viable approach is to deliver more large sites, which can absorb the requirement of affordable housing more easily, through the generation of higher development values and cross subsidy.  
